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March 12, 2019 

 

Honorable Andrea Stewart-Cousins, Temporary President and Majority Leader 

New York State Senate 

Legislative Office Building, Room 907 

Albany, NY 12247 

 

Honorable Carl Heastie, Speaker 

New York State Assembly 

Legislative Office Building, Room 932 

Albany, NY 12248 

 

Re: Expansion of New York’s Returnable Container Act (“Bottle Bill”) 

 

Dear Majority Leader Stewart-Cousins and Speaker Heastie: 

 

The undersigned organizations write to express our strong support for expansion of New York’s Returnable Container Act, 

commonly known as “the Bottle Bill,” to include most non-carbonated beverages, wine, spirits, and hard cider. We were 

extremely excited by the proposal included in the Governor’s Executive Budget, and we encourage the Legislature to build 

upon this proposal by adding wine, spirits, and hard cider. As the state and country faces a recycling crisis and plastic 

pollution fouls our waters and communities, updating the Bottle Bill, with its proven track record of solid waste diversion 

and litter prevention, is a common-sense solution. 

 

Enacted in 1982, the Bottle Bill requires a 5-cent refundable deposit on eligible beverage containers. The program originally 

covered beer and soda sold in New York and was later expanded to include wine coolers. The law requires retailers who 

sell covered beverages to accept empty containers for products that they sell and refund the deposits. The law also requires 

beverage distributors to compensate retailers for the cost of collecting and recycling empty containers by paying them a 

small handling fee per container. In 2009, the law was expanded to include bottled water and the handling fee was increased 

from 2 cents, which it had been set at since 1997, to 3.5 cents. 

Benefits to expanding the Bottle Bill include: 

 Less litter in waterways and along beaches 

 Increased recycling rates 

 Less consumer confusion about which containers have deposits 

 All players in the beverage industry would be on an equal playing field 

 The burden on municipal recycling systems would be eased 

Expanding the Bottle Bill will increase New York’s recycling rates and reduce litter. Over its 30-year history, New 

York’s Bottle Bill has been the state’s most effective recycling and litter prevention program.1 In 2017, New York’s 

redemption rate was at 65%.2 According to the Department of Environmental Conservation (DEC), the bottle bill reduces 

roadside container litter by 70%, and in 2016, 5.1 billion containers were recycled.3  

Expanding the Bottle Bill to include additional plastic containers is urgently needed to reduce plastic pollution littering New 

York’s waters and beaches. During Riverkeeper’s 2018 Hudson River Sweep, plastic beverage bottles were the third largest 

type of litter found.4 The 2018 New York State Beach Cleanup, which had cleanup sites from the shores of Lakes Erie and 

Ontario to the shores off Long Island, found plastic bottles as the 7th largest type of litter cleaned up – 13,072 plastic bottles 

were collected.5 According to a recent report, experts estimate that over eight million metric tons of plastic waste ends up 

                                                           
1 New York State Association of Counties, “Bottle Bill White Paper,” June, 2016, p.1, http://www.nysac.org/files/NYSAC%20Bottle%20Bill%20White%20Paper.pdf  
2 Container Recycling Institute, Bottle Bills in the USA: New York, http://www.bottlebill.org/legislation/usa/newyork.htm  
3 DEC, New York’s Bottle Bill, http://www.dec.ny.gov/chemical/8500.html  
4 Riverkeeper, “Hudson River plastic pollution – Detailed data from Riverkeeper Sweep 2018,” June 22, 2018, https://www.riverkeeper.org/blogs/docket/plastic-
pollution-data-sweep-2018/  
5 New York State Beach Cleanup, “2018 NYS Beach Cleanup Advanced Results,” September, 2018, http://www.nysbeachcleanup.org/  
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in the world’s oceans each year, and that amount is likely to increase dramatically over the next decade unless states and 

nations act.6 

Expanding the Bottle Bill to include wine, spirits, and hard cider is needed to help municipal recycling. Not only 

would the expansion of the state Bottle Bill increase recycling rates and make New York’s environment and communities 

cleaner, but it would also help municipal recycling programs that are currently facing a recycling crisis. China, which had 

been accepting massive amounts of plastic waste, stopped accepting contaminated plastic waste imports in January 2018, 

creating a standard many municipal recycling programs cannot meet.7  

Municipal recycling programs are particularly struggling with glass contaminating their recycling streams. When glass 

breaks in curbside containers, it contaminates the rest of the materials and renders much of it unrecyclable for the 

municipality. The expansion of the Bottle Bill must include wine, spirits, and hard cider in order to remove this contaminant 

from their waste stream and restore profit to other materials.  

Municipal curbside programs and bottle deposit programs are more effective together and create a comprehensive approach 

to recycling. States with bottle bills have better recycling rates than non-deposit states. According to the Container Recycling 

Institute, states with bottle bills have a beverage container recycling rate of around 60%, while non-deposit states only reach 

about 24%.8  

New York would not be the first state to include non-carbonated beverages, wine, and liquor. Maine’s Bottle Deposit 

Law includes all containers covered in New York’s existing Bottle Bill plus wine, spirits, hard cider and most non-

carbonated beverages. Maine has a 5-cent deposit for all beverages, except wine and liquor, which have a 15-cent deposit. 

Maine’s redemption rate in 2017 was 84%.  

Other states with Bottle Deposit Laws that include non-carbonated beverages include: California, Hawaii, and Oregon.   

Ten-years after the Bottle Bill was last expanded, it’s time to finish the job to include most non-carbonated beverages, wine, 

spirits, and hard cider. Thank you for consideration of our comments, and we look forward to working with you to boost 

recycling in New York this budget season. 

Sincerely, 

Kevin Chlad 

Director of Government Relations  

Adirondack Council 

 

Neil Woodworth  

Executive Director  

Adirondack Mountain Club 

 

Don Riepe  

Jamaica Bay Program Director  

American Littoral Society 

 

Erin McGrath  

Policy Manager  

Audubon New York 

 

Judith Enck  

Founder, Former EPA Regional Administrator  

Beyond Plastics 

                                                           
6 Schwartz, J., “Study Finds Rising Levels of Plastics in the Oceans,” The New York Times, February 12, 2015,  

https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/13/science/earth/plastic-ocean-waste-levels-going-up-study-says.html?_r=0. 
7 Watson, Sara, “China Has Refused To Recycle The West’s Plastics. What Now?,” NPR, June 28, 2018, 
www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/06/28/623972937/china-has-refused-to-recycle-the-wests-plastics-what-now.  
8 Container Recycling Institute, Bottle Bills, www.container-recycling.org/index.php/issues/bottle-bills 

Jill Jedlicka  

Executive Director  

Buffalo Niagara Waterkeeper 

 

Jeff Senterman  

Executive Director  

Catskill Center 

 

Katherine Nadeau  

Deputy Director  

Catskill Mountainkeeper 

 

Bob Cohen  

Policy Director,  

Citizen Action of New York 

 

Judy Braiman  

President  

Empire State Consumer Project, Inc 

https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/13/science/earth/plastic-ocean-waste-levels-going-up-study-says.html?_r=0
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http://www.container-recycling.org/index.php/issues/bottle-bills
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Kate Kurera  

Deputy Director  

Environmental Advocates of New York 

 

Nisha Swinton  

Senior Organizer  

Food and Water Watch 

 

Yvonne Taylor  

Vice President  

Gas Free Seneca 

 

Mark Dunlea, Esq.  

Chair  

Green Education and Legal Fund 

 

Nigel Savage  

President & CEO  

Hazon 

 

Greg Williams  

Executive Director  

Hudson River Sloop Clearwater, Inc. 

 

Vicki Baker  

Chair  

Jampac (Jamesville Positive Action Committee) 

 

Laura Bierman  

Executive Director  

League of Women Voters of New York State 

 

Chad Radock  

Organizing Director  

Local Progress 

 

Richard Amper  

Executive Director  

Long Island Pine Barrens Society 

 

Jonathan Westin  

Executive Director  

New York Communities for Change (NYCC) 

 

Lisa Ott 

Executive Director 

Northshore Alliance 

 

Julie Tighe  

Executive Director  

NYLCV 

 

 

Elizabeth Moran  

Environmental Policy Director  

NYPIRG 

 

Henry King 

President 

NYS Association of Beverage Centers 

 

Patricia Cerro-Reehil  

Executive Director  

NYWEA 

 

Kim Elliman  

President and CEO  

Open Space Institute 

 

Robin Dropkin  

Executive Director  

Parks & Trails New York 

 

Peter Bauer  

Executive Director  

Protect the Adirondacks 

 

Andy Bicking  

Director of Public Policy  

Scenic Hudson 

 

Joseph Campbell  

President  

Seneca Lake Guardian 

 

Roger Downs  

Conservation Director 

Sierra Club Atlantic Chapter 

 

Patrick Diamond  

Vice Chair  

Surfrider Foundation, NYC Chapter 

 

Sam Pearse  

Campaign Manager  

The Story of Stuff Project 

 

Jeff Twine  

President  

Upper West Side Recycling 

 

Nada Khader  

Executive Director  

WESPAC Foundation 

 

 

 



4 | B o t t l e  B i l l  E x p a n s i o n  S u p p o r t  L e t t e r  

 

Conrad Cutler  

Owner  

Mega Beverage Redemption Center Inc 

 

Anthony Rizzo  

Owner  

AGA Redemption Center Inc 

 

Danielle Rizzo  

Owner  

AGA Redemption Center Inc 

 

Chris Sidote  

Owner  

All Deposits of Long Island 

 

Paul Zhaou  

Partner  

D+P Recycle Corp 

 

Malvyn Acevedo  

Executive Director  

Sure We Can Org. 

 

Paul Gagliardi  

President  

Flair Beverages Corp. 

 

Jacob Poznak  

Chapter Pres.  

Alpha Epsilon Pi at Syracuse University 

 

Melissa Wheeler  

Operator  

Can & Bottle Return 

 

Jeanette Peck  

Operator  

Norwich Nickels Redemption Center 

 

Kwesi Amoa  

Executive Director  

Recycle for Education 

 

 

 

 

Eric Lam  

Owner  

Cash 4 Cans Redemption 

 

Juan Rodriguez  

Owner  

Jamaica Beverage Center LLC 

 

Richard Thayer  

Owner  

For Your Canvienence  

 

Nicholas Shattuck  

Owner  

Midstate Recycling 

 

Mario Tapias  

Owner 

Rockaway Beverage 

 

Anthony Tapias  

Owner  

Richmond Redemption Center 

 

Anthony Tapias  

Owner  

Sams Beverage 

 

James Hoffman  

Owner  

Oneonta Redemption Ctr 

 

Anthony Tapias  

Owner  

Sutphin Beverage and Recycling 

 

Edwin Burgos  

Manager  

San Miguel Redemption Center 

 

Arwa Chaudry  

Owner  

West Farms Redemption

 

CC: Honorable Andrew M. Cuomo 

 


